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Welcome/Opening Remarks
Chair Michael Lacey welcomed the attendees.  All members of the Authority were present.  Ex-officio members, President Andy Biggs and Speaker of the House David Gowen, were not in attendance.

Approval of Minutes

Chair Lacey asked for a motion to approve minutes from the September 17, 2014 regular quarterly meeting.  Vice-Chair, Maureen George moved to approve the minutes.  Jim Hartedgen seconded the motion and the minutes were approved.

Expiration of Terms of Appointed Commission Members
Virginia O’Connell, AWBA Manager, described the appointment process found under the Arizona Revised Statutes Section 45-2421.5.C.  These appointments are currently held by:

· Clifford A. Neal – who represents an entity that holds a Central Arizona Project M&I subcontract

· Maureen George - who represents an entity located in a county adjacent to the mainstream of the Colorado river that holds a valid contract with the Secretary executed before June 1, 1996, for diversion and beneficial consumptive use of Colorado river water in that county, and 

· John Mawhinney - who represents a person who is knowledgeable in water resource management.

The term of office for gubernatorial appointments begins and ends on the third Monday in January. The current expiration is January 19, 2015.  Commission members may continue to serve beyond the expiration of the term until a successor is appointed and assumes office.  They may also serve more than one term.  Appointments or reappointments are accomplished through an online application process accessible through the Office of Boards and Commissions website. 
Water Banking Staff Activities

Monthly Deliveries.  Ms. O’Connell gave an overview of deliveries for 2014.  At the start of the year, the AWBA expected to recharge and deliver about 65,000 acre-feet.  An additional 9,500 acre-feet has become available for a total of approximately 75,000 acre-feet.  Of this additional amount, 3,000 acre-feet will be stored in the Lower Santa Cruz Recharge Facility in the Tucson AMA and the remainder will be stored in the Phoenix AMA at the Tonopah Desert Recharge Project as capacity in all other CAWCD facilities located in the Phoenix AMA has been used.  Because of heavy monsoon precipitation, the AWBA has also redirected about the same amount of existing deliveries from groundwater savings facilities (GSFs) to facilities operated by CAWCD.  The 75,000 acre-feet of deliveries includes the 5,000 acre-feet of deliveries to the Southside Replenishment District.
AWBA and Drought Response Program.  Ms. O’Connell explained the Basin States are preparing a Colorado River Drought Response and Sustainability Plan to store 1.5 million to 3.0 million acre-feet of additional water in Lake Mead over the next five years. As part of the first phase of the Plan, the principals in the Lower Basin States have developed a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) going to the various Boards for approval.  Chair Lacey indicated Arizona had in fact signed the MOU the previous day.
Arizona’s goal for the first phase of the Plan is to store 345,000 acre-feet in Lake Mead by 2017.  CAWCD and others, including the City of Phoenix, have been exploring various ways to accomplish this.  One way is through the development of Extraordinary Conservation Intentionally Created Surplus (ECICS or ICS).  CAWCD staff developed two different programs for developing ICS.  One is the Agricultural Pool Forbearance Program and the other is a one-year alternative delivery program with the City of Phoenix.  The maximum volume of ICS that can be developed in a year is 100,000 acre-feet.  Through these two programs, CAWCD anticipates meeting Arizona’s goal of 345,000 acre-feet.  The program with Phoenix is only for 2015. Staff has had initial discussions with CAP staff to see if there are ways the Bank might participate in a similar program in 2016 and plan to continue those discussions next year.

Colorado River Status Update.  Tom McCann, CAWCD, briefed the Commission on the status of the Colorado River.  He indicated that hydrologic conditions have not turned around.  In its latest October report, the Bureau of Reclamation indicated the probability of shortage in 2016 is 25% with a 53% probability of shortage in 2017.  He explained that a shortage in 2016 would come down to the results of the Bureua’s April 2014 24-Month Study, which will determine if a mid-year adjustment is needed.  If the Secretary adjusts the release level from Lake Powell from 8.23 million acre-feet (MAF) to 9 MAF then there will be no shortage in 2016.  He also explained that the USBOR showed a 10% probability of Lake Mead falling below the 1,025 foot elevation level by 2019.  He attributed this to the structural deficit CAWCD has previously described to the Commission and others.  He added that the MOU described by Ms. O’Connell would be considered for approval by the CAWCD Board the following day.
Mr. McCann also commented on turn back water indicating that in addition to what was made available to the AWBA, approximately 25,000 acre-feet of water will be stored in Lake Pleasant. Additionally an estimated 25,000 acre-feet will be retained in Lake Mead.  Mr. Neal asked if the water left in Lake Mead would be system conservation water or ICS.  Mr. McCann responded that it was system water pointing out that there was no approved plan for ICS this year.  CAWCD is working on getting an approved plan for ICS in 2015 and 2016.  Mr. Neal asked if the annual limit for ICS is 100,000 acre-feet.  Mr. McCann confirmed the amount and added that the cumulative volume for all types of ICS could not exceed 300,000 acre-feet, but this does not include system conservation ICS such as Brock reservoir.  Mr. Neal inquired what CAWCD would do with the developed ICS.  Mr. McCann indicated the intent is to leave it in Lake Mead to forestall a shortage.  Beyond that, there is no specific plan. Any potential future use of the ICS credits would involve a public process.  Finally, Mr. McCann added that the USBOR also showed a 6-7% probability of Lake Powell falling below the 3,490 foot elevation level, noting that below this level Glen Canyon cannot produce power.

CAWCD Re-Organization.  Mr. McCann also briefed the Commission on a recent re-organization at CAWCD expected to have some impact on the AWBA.  He explained that recently two senior managers left CAWCD allowing the organization to re-evaluate how it is organized.  The result is a three-faceted organization that includes (1) Operations and Maintenance (2) Finance and Administration and (3) Strategic Initiatives and Public Policy.  While there are no changes at the staff level, Marie Pearthree, as Deputy General Manager overseeing Strategic Initiatives and Public Policy and which includes Colorado River activities, will be representing CAWCD at AWBA meetings. Mr. McCann will continue to be available to address any issues related to operations in his capacity as Deputy General Manager overseeing Operations and Maintenance. 
Discussion on Potential Legislation for 2015 Session
Ted Cooke, CAWCD Deputy General Manager over Finance and Administration, gave a presentation on the 4¢ tax extension legislation proposed by CAWCD (available on the AWBA website).  In response to some examples of how the tax revenues would be used, Mr. Neal asked if Mr. Cooke could provide an example of shortage mitigation costs.  Mr. Cooke offered that the $10 million associated with the Agricultural Forbearance Program mentioned earlier in the meeting would be one example since the aim of the program is to keep water levels above the 1075 foot elevation.
Mr. Cooke addressed the importance of the 4¢ tax to the AWBA and a perception that language changes in the CAWCD Board resolutions has diminished the importance of the AWBA responsibilities.  He indicated that CAWCD Board member Warren Tenney wanted the AWBA to know that the new language includes operations and maintenance, which includes M&I firming.  Mr. Cooke also suggested that similar to the process for reserving 4¢ funds for credit purchase, the CAWCD Board could expand the approval process to include the reservation of 4¢ funds for the AWBA’s entire operating plan and not just credit purchase.  He suggested this would help put the needs of the AWBA upfront with the CAWCD Board.

Ms. George stated that extending the tax is a good thing. She disagreed however with comments Mr. Cooke made regarding CAWCD never saying no the AWBA, explaining that CAWCD took issue with expanding the AWBA’s authority to include credit purchase.  She also commented that CAWCD’s transfer of 4¢ tax monies to the Strategic Reserves in 2013 were more significant than any legislative transfers from the Banking Fund.  She reiterated her desire to see the IGA between CAWCD and the AWBA modified to include a stronger commitment to stabilize the AWBA’s revenue stream specifically with regard to the use of 4¢ tax monies.  Mr. Cooke indicated that the dialogue is continuing. He added that the parties should emphasize using the existing balance for credit purchase.

Mr. Mawhinney informed the Commission that he had written a letter supporting the extension of the 4¢ tax not as a Commission member, but as himself.  He asked the AWBA to consider formally supporting CAWCD on the extension of the 4¢ tax.  Chair Lacey responded saying it was premature to take a formal position.  The AWBA could do so at its next Regular Quarterly Meeting.  If that is not soon enough, then the AWBA could hold a special meeting.

Regarding the AWBA’s request for a general fund appropriation, Ms. O’Connell indicated staff is working on developing a summary or set of talking points.  As a reminder, the AWBA will be requesting $895,000 for FY 2016 to pay for 5,000 acre-feet of deliveries to the Southside Replenishment Bank next year. The summary will be made available to AWBA members when the internal review is completed.

Ms. O’Connell explained that recent elections would result in at least one new ex officio member.  Representative David Gowan will be replacing Andy Tobin as Speaker of the House.  Senator Andy Biggs will retain his position as Senate President. He had designated Senator Gail Griffin to represent him on the Commission last session.  Senator Griffin will be the Majority Whip going forward. AWBA staff will send letters informing them of their position and roles as ex officio members.
Discussion and Approval of 2015 Annual Plan of Operation
Ms. O’Connell gave a presentation on the final draft 2015 Plan of Operation (available online).  Highlights include 45,000 acre-feet for delivery to water storage facilities and 5,000 acre-feet for direct delivery to the Southside Replenishment Bank for a total of 50,000 acre-feet.  The plan also identifies a credit purchase target of nearly 46,000 acre-feet.  The total estimated cost of the 2015 Plan is $18 million and is expected to produce nearly 88,000 acre-feet of storage credits, just over 42,000 acre-feet through water storage and 46,000 acre-feet through credit acquisition.  Under the Plan, the Phoenix and Pinal AMAs are expected to be at 87% of their respective M&I firming goals.  Including credits developed using withdrawal fees, the Tucson AMA will be at 61% of its M&I firming goal.  If they AWBA is successful in its purchase of credits, it would improve progress on these goals by 1-2% in the Phoenix and Tucson AMAs, respectively.

Mr. Neal asked why the AWBA is not proposing to spend another $9.5 million in 4¢ tax monies available in the Phoenix AMA for credit purchase in 2015.  Ms. O’Connell explained that while staff has a proposal in the Tucson AMA, no such agreement exists in the Phoenix AMA.  She indicated that the amount proposed is a placeholder that was roughly equal to the amount expected for credit purchase in the Tucson AMA.  If an agreement materializes in the Phoenix AMA that exceeds the amount requested, then the AWBA can amend its plan and seek another request from CAWCD.  Mr. McCann supported Ms. O’Connell’s comments.

Mr. Neal also asked about inter-AMA firming, noting that while mentioned, it is not included in the Plan.  Ms. O’Connell agreed with Mr. Neal’s observation and indicated that Metro Water has expressed interest in possibly participating, but they are not ready at this time.  If this changes during the year, the AWBA could amend the Plan.

Mr. Mawhinney moved to adopt the 2015 Annual Plan of Operation.  He added that while he does not specifically represent the Tucson AMA, representatives from the Tucson area asked him to express their appreciation for the AWBA’s past consideration to support the Tucson area in reaching its goals and they hope such support will continue.  Ms. George seconded the approval of the Plan and the Commission approved the Plan.

Discussion and Approval of CY 2015 Water Delivery Budget
Ms. O’Connell explained the Calendar Year (CY) 2015 Water Delivery Budget.  The total amount the Commission would approve is $14.7 million, which includes expenditure of withdrawal fees and shortage reparation monies.  Assuming the credit purchase agreements are executed, the 4¢ tax monies that will be deposited into the AWB Fund for those purchases is also included.  She reminded Commission members that the remaining $3.8 million is an offset from CAWCD’s 4¢ ad valorem tax, the use of which is approved by the CAWCD Board. Mr. Mawhinney moved to approve the CY 2015 water delivery budget.  Mr. Neal seconded the motion, and the Commission approved the CY 2015 water delivery budget.
Executive Session

Chair Lacey moved to hold an executive session.  At 11:23 a.m., the Commission broke for executive session.
Discussion and Potential Action Regarding Matters Discussed in Executive Session
At 12:51 p.m., Chair Lacey returned the Commission to open session.  The Commission gave staff direction to finalize its IGA with the GRIC, make the draft available for public review and receive comments by December 31, 2014.  Further, the Commission directed staff to finalize its credit purchase agreement with Tucson Water and return with another draft to the Commission and specifically to include a provision related to Tucson Water’s commitment to seeking a recovery partnership agreement with CAWCD.  Finally, the Commission directed the Chair to execute the requests for exemption for the liability and indemnity language in the GRUSP agreements.  Ms. George indicated that submitting the request is designed to find out if the request will be granted but does not bind the Commission to sign the agreements.
Call to the Public
Wally Wilson, Tucson Water, indicated that Tucson Water is supportive of a recovery partnership agreement with CAWCD and will accommodate a change in the credit purchase agreement with the AWBA to that end.  Chair Lacey announced the next meeting dates and asked for a motion to adjourn.  Ms. George moved to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Neal seconded the motion.  The meeting adjourned at 12:56 p.m.
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